
Wednesday, October 1, 2003: (St. Therese of Lisieux) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast of St.Therese is dear 
to My heart because she cherished My crucifix as an inspiration 
for her earthly life.  Her Little Way, that I mentioned in a 
previous message, is an example for all of you to follow.  She 
is proof that you could be a saint just by suffering in true 
humility through all of your daily tasks.  She is a call to 
sainthood for each of you as she consecrated everything to Me.  
She loves Me so much that she could not do enough to please Me.  
She is still accomplishing good things even from heaven as she 
continues to encourage the fight to save souls from hell.  She 
has sent you many gifts in roses and messages to keep you 
focused on Me.  Look to St. Therese and the saints around Me for 
strength in your daily crosses to show Me your love in your 
actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, with just your recent chill in the 
air, now is the time to do some serious planning for the coming 
winter season.  You just experienced some power outages, but in 
the winter it is a lot harder to manage than in warm weather.  
Natural disasters and man-made disasters could cause you some 
distress in the winter without heat.  During your ice storm, it 
was good to have some backup heating supplies.  Food may not be 
available either in power outages, so having some extra food 
supplies may be necessary for your family and friends.  You will 
be facing more natural disasters as I test your country because 
of its sins.  Be prepared for the worst and these trials will 
not take you unaware.  Even further on you may begin to face 
more food shortages by controlled famines.  Then I will multiply 
your food in your need.  Pray to Me for help to prepare and help 
to endure these coming trials.  Be like the wise virgins with 
oil in your lamps for heat and light in the darkness.” 
 
Thursday, October 2, 2003: (Guardian Angels feast) 
 Mark said: “My dear child, I am Mark and I stand by God in 
witness to your protection.  You are fortunate to be called by 
God to your present mission of witnessing to the messages of 
Jesus.  This was not your chosen mission, but you were gracious 
to accept it when Jesus requested it.  In your place you now 
have more responsibility to always be a witness to God’s love 
and you need to restrain yourself in worldly comforts and 
pleasures.  You are called to deeper prayer and closer Adoration 
of Jesus as all of us angels constantly adore God.  So continue 
to spend as much time as you can in prayer and spiritual reading 
of His saints and the Liturgy of the Hours.  Your short time on 
earth is precious and you should utilize it for the greater 
glory of God and not waste time.  Focus on Jesus at all times 
and I will be giving you suggestions and encouragement to avoid 



the world’s distractions.  We all love you and we want to see 
you be a shining example of the Lord’s love in all that you do.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, treasure your beautiful churches 
because these traditional structures will never be replaced.  
Some of your churches are being closed for lack of priests and 
sufficient funds to maintain them.  Soon more churches will be 
shuttered because of money paid for renovations or lawsuits for 
pedophiles.  Decreasing numbers at the churches are occurring 
because people have lost their faith to the worship of the 
material world.  Your churches and your society are crumbling 
because of your sins and a lack of repentance.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your economy is being propped up 
artificially with deficit spending from your government.  You 
are prolonging the inevitable collapse of a false economy with 
little manufacturing and massive unpayable debts.  Your currency 
is failing because it reflects the many debts you cannot pay.  
America is relying on a service economy, but it is built on a 
deck of cards and is vulnerable to your suppliers.  The more 
wars and debts that you accumulate, the deeper your country is 
headed for its demise.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your businesses are as corrupt as 
your government in not being truthful to the workers and 
stockholders.  Many workers are being cheated with layoffs, no 
raises, and decreasing benefits.  Most of the cost savings have 
come at the expense of the workers, while the bosses give 
themselves millions.  These injustices will all be settled at 
the judgment when many of the rich will suffer in hell for their 
conniving for money in outright theft.  Because of your shipping 
of jobs overseas and poor trade policies, the one world people 
have purposely charted your destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your souls are too valuable to 
leave you to the plundering of the demons.  I send each of you 
an angel at your conception to guard you from the temptations of 
the evil ones.  You know My power is greater than any demon 
creatures, but I give everyone a free will to choose to love Me 
or not.  I give you all the graces, angels, and opportunities to 
be saved in heaven, but you are the ones who must fight and 
suffer for your heavenly crown.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, to do a good job you need the right 
tools to finish a job and other times your tools may be worn out 
and they will not function.  It is the same way in the spiritual 
world.  Everyone who cries ‘Lord, Lord’ will not make it to 
heaven unless they are sincere in their consecration and follow 
My Commandments.  Use the right tools as rosaries and Confession 
to repent of your sins.  Your prayer life has to be maintained 
daily or you will fall into bad habits and be lost.  Love Me and 



your neighbor and your reward will be great in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have been so used to 
having all that you want to eat, that you do not know what 
hunger is all about.  Your days of famine are coming when the 
one world people will try to control you through the buying and 
selling of food using forced chips in the body.  I call on you 
to prepare some food for the coming famine when I will multiply 
your food and feed you My manna at your refuges.  Have no fear 
or worry about your care because My angels will see to your 
needs without taking any chips in the body.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your companies could still make 
money with your current employees if your government wrote laws 
to encourage your employers to invest in your country.  When 
they can have cheap labor, no taxes, and no tariffs to bring in 
foreign made goods, your laws encourage the job and industry 
drain that you are seeing.  So it is your own lawmakers and the 
greed of Wall Street that will bring about your own demise as a 
country. The destruction  of America has been planned by the one 
world people who are preparing the entrance of the Antichrist.  
Your leaders are trying to dress up your ailing economy, but 
they are not telling you the truth that your country is in rapid 
decline as a viable nation.  All of this is coming because your 
moral bankruptcy is spilling over into your financial 
bankruptcy.”  
 
Friday, October 3, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have talked of the current battle 
between good and evil and now you are witnessing this battle 
before your eyes.  In the early Christian persecution some 
Christian feasts were celebrated on pagan holidays to not draw 
attention to the Christians. Today, it has been completely 
reversed where pagan concepts have overtaken Christian feast 
days.  All Saints’ Day has been eclipsed by the feast of evil 
called Halloween instead of Hallowed Eve of the Saints.  
Christmas with My birth is now the glitter season or Santa Claus 
and reindeer.  My Resurrection on Easter Sunday is now focused 
on the Easter bunny and candy.  All of these Christian feasts 
are now commercial business holidays instead of acknowledging 
spiritual Holy Days.  Avoid these pagan abuses of My Holy Days 
and focus more on loving Me and honoring My saints.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the time of persecution for 
believing in Me is coming soon.  These visions of people hiding 
from the authorities will be what My followers will do to avoid 
being captured.  It is just a matter of time before martial law 
will be declared as a heightened security measure for those who 
will not accept chips in the hand.  Many of the conditions are 
almost upon you that could cause you to go to My refuges for 



protection.  More and more people are taking chips in the body 
and smart cards are being forced on parts of your society.  
Famines and controls over food are very near as is the threat of 
a schismatic church.  As the Warning will come, this will signal 
the time of the tribulation that is upon you.  Then the military 
will come to your houses to try and force a chip upon you in 
your body, which you must refuse even if it means death or 
imprisonment in detention centers.  Many of your recent laws are 
stripping your freedoms of travel and are bringing suspicion on 
people that are against the new world order.  Martial law will 
strike quickly and it will be hard to travel to My refuges.  
Start praying now for spiritual strength to endure this coming 
persecution of My faithful.”  
 
Saturday, October 4, 2003: (St. Francis of Assisi) 
 Jesus said: “My people, listen to St. Francis as he calls 
you to My peace and love in his humility.  (Matt.15:17-20) ‘Do 
you not realize that whatever enters the mouth passes into the 
belly and is cast out into the drain?  But the things that 
proceed out of the mouth come from the heart, and it is they 
that defile a man.  For out of the heart come evil thoughts, 
murders, adulteries, immorality, thefts, false witness, 
blasphemies.  These are the things that defile a man; but to eat 
with unwashed hands does not defile a man.’  As for anger, do 
not let the little disappointments and accidents of life upset 
your peace.  Be slow to action and think what you are about to 
say or do so you will not swear or curse at something in anger.  
Things will happen that break and you may spend money to fix it, 
or someone may insult you.  Hold your tongue and act out of love 
in all that you do and you will be able to overcome your 
swearing in anger.  Remember that you must be tested to see how 
strong your faith is in trials.  Ask for My help in your 
temptations and I will assist you to resist offending Me even in 
the face of the many injustices of the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when the one world 
people will have their army control all buying and selling by 
forcing everyone to have a chip in the hand.  Those, who refuse 
to take it, will have troops break into their houses and they 
will be taken to detention centers.  Those, who see the signs of 
the coming martial law, will leave for My refuges before the 
troops come to your door.  These signs will be world famine, 
division in the Church, and forced chips in the hand.  At My 
refuges you will find protection, food and water.  The enemy 
will find an empty home and not know your whereabouts.  Staying 
in your home too long will risk capture and possible martyrdom 
to use you as examples.  Do not take up arms during the 
tribulation because I do not want you killing others.  Trust in 



My angels for your protection and they will keep you from harm.  
In a short time all the evil ones will be defeated and you will 
enjoy My Era of Peace.” 
 
Sunday, October 5, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading (Gen. 2:21-24) 
Adam and Eve were made to be as one flesh in marriage and not to 
be separated.  In the Gospel reading (Mark 10:2-12) the 
Pharisees tried to test Me on divorce.  I told them divorce was 
not as I ordered things and if spouses marry again, they are 
committing adultery.  Living your whole life together with your 
spouse is how I intended marriage to be.  When people get 
married, they should be committed to their vows in front of Me.  
Divorce has been the breakdown of the family unit and those 
countries with higher divorce rates have a much poorer morality 
across their country.  Love is supposed to bind your hearts 
together so you can each put up with each other’s frailties to 
be faithful to each other.  Do not look for the first 
opportunity to break up, but work at making your marriage a 
success.  If both partners are not committed to making a 
marriage work, then love will grow cold.  When you marry, you 
are joined both in soul and body.  So do not let just physical 
attraction be your reason for marriage.  A deep faith in God 
also will help make your marriage endure.  As you love Me, so 
you must love your spouse as well.  Living in love is what 
generates children out of love and this is the loving 
environment each child deserves.  When your society promotes 
other unions outside of marriage, you become perverted and are 
following the devil’s way to destruction.  Follow My example of 
marriage because this is the perfection I call male and female 
to be joined.” 
 
Monday, October 6, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people,  the story of the Good Samaritan is 
a hard lesson to take to heart.  This means that you have to 
open your eyes to opportunities to help people that you normally 
overlook in your daily lives.  It may mean going outside of your 
comfort zone to help someone, even in your own family.  As you 
see the priest and Levite pass by, think of some of the 
opportunities that you could have stopped to help someone, but 
you did not want to be inconvenienced in your own errands.  It 
may be you are too selfish with your time and money to do more 
for the poor.  See that you are giving to charities even to ten 
percent as a tithing of your income.  I have been generous to 
you in your gifts and so you can thank Me by sharing even part 
of your excess.  You have too many excuses to rationalize why 
not to help the poor.  After today’s Gospel, this should shame 



you into more action to show Me how much you love your 
neighbor.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this traveling down a road is how 
you travel through life.  These little mirrors represent the 
events that have occurred in your life that will be reviewed in 
your Warning experience.  The gold chain is the link of your 
life from one event to the next.  The cemetery is an indication 
of how people that die and return have this same Warning 
experience of seeing their sins and good actions of all of their 
life.  At the time of this illumination of your conscience, you 
will have to make a choice to either follow Me or reject Me.  
There will be no middle ground; you will love Me or not.  After 
sensing a great guilt from your sins, many will desire 
Confession and to convert their life of sin.  After this time of 
conversion, you will see how quickly events will lead up to the 
coming takeover by the Antichrist.  Even in your recent papers 
you are seeing advertisements and encouragement to have chips in 
your body.  It will be during your Warning that everyone will be 
warned not to take chips in the body and refuse to worship the 
beast.  Again the cemetery represents when you may be tested in 
your faith as a martyr for believing in My Name.  Would you be 
able to die for Me as a martyr?  Start preparing your spiritual 
life now because you may face such a decision.  The woods 
represent a time when My faithful will have to seek My refuges 
through My angels.  You will have bread, water and shelter 
provided, but you will suffer a simple and crude living 
condition protected by My angels.  Rejoice, My faithful, for you 
will need full trust in My victory over evil where this evil 
will have a brief reign.  I will renew the earth and the evil 
ones will be cast into hell.  Then My faithful will enjoy their 
reward in My Era of Peace.  Have faith and hope now as you call 
on My strength to endure this tribulation.”  
 
Tuesday, October 7, 2003: (Our Lady of the Rosary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother’s rosary is one 
of your best weapons to fight the evil ones in your battle of 
good and evil.  Many are called to pray the rosary for peace, 
for poor sinners, for the poor souls in purgatory, and to stop 
abortions.  There is much need of daily prayer in your modern 
world and there are very few who listen to My call.  My Blessed 
Mother in all of her appearances in apparition sites has been 
calling on her children to wear her scapular and to pray the 
rosary.  The Rosary Mysteries are a celebration of Mary’s life 
and My own.  Now this year of the Rosary is being accentuated 
with My pope son’s announcement of the new Luminous Mysteries 
which fill in the events before the Sorrowful Mysteries.  This 
miracle of the defeat of the Moslems at Lepanto is credited to 



the people praying the rosary at that time.  My Blessed Mother 
watches over her children and she brings Me your petitions in 
prayer.  Imitate and follow her ways of serving Me in your daily 
lives.  I gave My Blessed Mother to all of mankind in St. John 
at the foot of the cross, so call on her help in your daily 
trials.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this clearing of land represents 
how new secret detention centers are being constructed on U.S. 
parklands.  The authorities and the one world people know that 
they could face armed resistance to the coming forced chips in 
the body.  That is why they are making many large detention 
centers to hold those that will resist them.  This will be when 
they will perform public executions of the most vocal members to 
make them examples and try to scare the rest into submission.  
My people, your time of persecution draws near and now is the 
time to get your spiritual life in order, so you will be ready 
for your judgment should you be martyred for your faith.  Those, 
who die in martyrdom, are assured  of instant sainthood with Me 
in heaven.  So have no fear of what the evil ones may do with 
your body, because I will be there protecting your soul.”  
 
Wednesday, October 8, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this highway represents your path 
of life with all of its hazards and trials.  There are times 
when you are asked to stop and help someone along the road.  At 
other times there are events in your life that change your 
direction at My calling.  In today’s reading from Jonah he was 
called to give a message of repentance to Nineve, or if the 
people refused, God would destroy the city in forty days.  Jonah 
tried to run away, but with ways at sea he was brought back to 
face his task.  The city did repent and it was spared 
destruction, but Jonah was frustrated and wanted to die.  My 
calling to My messengers is similar as some accept My mission, 
while others refuse.  To those, who do speak out My Word, I will 
give them any spiritual stamina needed.  I call everyone to be 
an evangelist to save souls and those, who answer My call, shall 
have a heavenly reward.  Many refuse because the road to witness 
My Word is difficult and you will be tested by criticism, 
persecution and even demonic attacks.  Answering My mission may 
not have many earthly rewards, but your heart will be satisfied 
in the peace of seeing souls turned from their sin by My power.  
Let Me use My servants by your consecration and you will be My 
means to salvation for many souls.  You are My instruments for 
enlightening many souls to the opportunity of salvation.  Give 
thanks to God for sending such servants to do My heavenly work.  
Those in My service are doing a labor of love that is worth more 
than money or fame.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
about avoiding the New Age gods and goddesses, charms, crystals, 
pentagrams and the occult with transcendental meditation.  The 
biggest sign, that these things are evil, is because they are 
all  ‘Godless’ with a capital ‘G’.  Ask these people where they 
get their power and they will say themselves or the evil ones.  
The higher one world people, who encourage New Age and the 
occult, actually worship Satan himself.  That is why these evil 
ones are so determined to take God out of all public documents, 
pledge of allegiance, and even your money.  The power of these 
evil objects of the New Age and the occult influences and 
eventually controls your mind and may even cause demon 
possession.  These people, who worship the earth and many gods 
and goddesses, are trying to force their atheism on everyone.  
My faithful will come under increasing persecution, even from 
within My churches that are being undermined.  Keep close to Me 
in prayer and continue to wear your blessed sacramentals for 
protection from evil.  Avoid any churches that preach New Age 
principles, as soon, you will have to meet in your homes and 
eventually at My refuges.  Do not give in to the devil’s 
attractions in worldly reasons for money and power.  It is 
sufficient to follow My Will and serve Me in your daily 
consecration.” 
 
Thursday, October 9, 2003: (St. Denis) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you commemorate many of My saints 
who were martyred in days when Christians were being killed.  
Today, you are not tested with martyrdom in America, but some 
other lands still openly persecute Christians.  This persecution 
is again growing against Catholics because of your opposition to 
abortion and living together.  The traditional rosary and 
devotional prayer, as well as Confession, are becoming lax among 
practicing Catholics.  The morality decline in attacks against 
the family are signs of how evil your nation has become in your 
living habits.  I have called on people to repent of their sins, 
but your people are too steeped in their sinful pleasures to 
convert.  Many signs are abound that your world is getting ready 
for the Antichrist’s appearance.  So evil will worsen for a 
short time before I will intervene to cleanse the earth.  It 
will be during this evil era that martyrdom  for the faith will 
become a reality once again.  Secret prayer meetings in the 
wilderness will be all that you can attend and you may only have 
spiritual communion unless you can find a Mass.  At the height 
of the tribulation you will have My angels give you Communion at 
My refuges.  Ask for My help and I will strengthen your 
spiritual stamina to protect your soul from the demons.” 
 



Thursday, October 9, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know by your St. Michael prayer 
that the demons are already seeking the ruin of souls on earth.  
This black of the demons is contrasted with the white of the 
good angels.  It is also a stark reality that souls either serve 
Me or not.  Hell has been formed for the evil spirits who 
refused to serve Me by their own free will.  Evil men and women, 
who refuse to serve Me, are sending themselves to hell by their 
free will choice as well.  All of those souls, who love and 
serve Me, will find a place one day in heaven.  Do not be 
tempted by the filth and riches of the world, but seek to follow 
Me, no matter what you may suffer or give up to gain eternal 
life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being warned in this 
message not to let yourself be deceived by this coming man of 
peace, who will declare himself to be Me.  He will cause 
miracles of miraculous power, but it will be summoned by demonic 
power at his control.  I have warned you to not look at this 
evil one’s eyes and avoid his presence.  He will have powers of 
suggestion to even deceive My elect.  Pray for My help and that 
of your guardian angels to protect your soul.  Let My angels 
direct you to My refuges where you will be protected from harm.  
Avoid the mark of the beast and do not worship him either.  Only 
I am worthy of your worship.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, at My refuges you will be provided 
Communion in My Manna, water, and shelter.  As the Hebrews were 
tired of the manna in the Exodus, I will also miraculously 
provide you meat to eat without you obtaining it for yourselves.  
My faithful will be guarded in My hands and I will provide for 
your needs.  Have trust in Me and you will be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this volcanic event in the Western 
part of your country will be a devastating natural disaster that 
will greatly affect your people.  Much death and destruction 
will occur and your country will be brought to its knees 
financially and physically.  This and other disasters will bring 
on your country’s demise from which you will not recover.  You 
have turned your back on Me by worshiping alien gods.  Soon your 
country will taste My wrath for your disobedient sins and your 
lack of repentance for your sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to trust and hope 
in the day of My victory when Satan and the Antichrist would be 
defeated.  When you see Me coming from heaven on the clouds, My 
angels will carry out My victory as the evil ones will be 
chained in hell.  Then you will see the gleaming city of 
Jerusalem brought down to the earth and all of My faithful will 
share in the joy of My Era of Peace.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your scientists are always 
searching for cheap forms of energy production in your plants, 
but they will not warn you of all the possible dangers 
associated with this energy.  Beware of some of these coming 
discoveries because their abuse could control people to have all 
of their comforts.   When the price becomes your soul in worship 
of evil, then you will know enough to reject such evil power.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these large flows of ice that are 
breaking off in large pieces are more signs of the changing 
weather at the poles.  Just as most of the iceberg is below the 
water line, man is refusing to accept that major changes are 
going on in your world.  That is not just temperature related, 
but you could soon see a major shift in the poles that could 
have dramatic changes in your weather all over the world.  When 
this occurs, it will be associated with My intervention in 
cleansing the earth and renewing it.”  
 
Friday, October 10, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, some may say that time already is 
speeding up in their lives at this time.  Some of this is an 
illusion because many events are occurring one after another and 
your communications through your television let you hear 
instantly of the next event.  When your life is filled with a 
lot of activities, it does appear to move faster.  Even beyond 
this illusion of your increased activity, time will be speeded 
up gradually as you enter the coming tribulation.  Scripture 
says that time will be shortened in this evil period for the 
sake of My elect.  By shortening the time of the Antichrist’s 
reign, fewer souls will be lost to hell.  I will enable My 
faithful with protection against the evil ones, but you must 
call on My help by your own free will.  I love each of you so 
much and I give each soul plenty of opportunity to love Me in 
return.  Do not wait until these events are upon you, but 
prepare your spiritual life now to be able to withstand this 
test of evil that you have never seen before.  Trust in Me and 
your soul will be saved.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, as you view this country church, 
it is so beautiful to see such simple faith with peace in their 
hearts.  In the small towns the pace of living is slower and 
they are more interested in helping each other.  When you do not 
have so many distractions and electronic gadgets to occupy your 
time, you will have more time for prayer and talking with each 
other.  Love of Me in simple faith like a little child is all 
that you need in this life. By following  My Will every day, you 
will be one step closer to heaven.  I am willing to pour out My 
graces on every soul.  All you need to do is open your heart for 
Me to enter and you will be richly rewarded.”  



 
Saturday, October 11, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just received your Most 
Precious Lord, Body and Blood, in Holy Communion.  This is a 
gift of My Real Presence to each of you and it is your most 
sacred treasure that you can experience of heaven on earth.  
You, all present, are fortunate this day to have your hearts and 
souls bathed in My Blood and the tears of My Blessed Mother.  
This is our blessing in grace to you to strengthen you in your 
spiritual life.  You are honoring My Blessed Mother at this 
conference and she is an example for you in following My Divine 
Will.  Your worship of Me in My Blessed Sacrament and your daily 
rosaries are the help we give each of you in striving for 
heaven.  Praying is your means of communicating your love to Me.  
My Blessed Mother brings your petitions to Me as she is your 
holy intercessor for prayer.  As you pray each Mystery of the 
Rosary, focus on that event in our lives.  Every time you pray 
these Mysteries, you are re-living our lives in your lives. Draw 
on our strength in grace to guide you in obedience to your daily 
consecration and the carrying of your cross.  Be joyful in 
witnessing My Word in evangelization of all souls who will 
listen to My Word.  I request everyone to seek repentance in 
frequent Confession for the absolution of your sins.  My 
sacraments are your life blood and keep you focused on your path 
to heaven.  Give praise and thanks to your God for all of My 
mercy and graces that We pour out on you.  I say We because the 
Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit are blessing you.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, I know sometimes you have been given 
many difficult messages and at times you are looking for more 
joyful messages.  I am asking you to not be disappointed, but 
understand that you are in an age of darkness and My messages 
are very important to strengthen My people’s faith.  I have 
shown you before to treasure My Adoration and tabernacles now 
because soon they will be unavailable to your visits.  The evil 
ones are already trying to forbid Adoration of My Blessed 
Sacrament because they know the power and graces available in My 
consecrated Host.  The next step will be to force the priests 
and laity to consume any remaining Hosts after Mass, so there 
would be no further need for having tabernacles.  Now, My 
faithful will not have Me to visit outside of Mass.  I will show 
you what to do at that time.  Take a Benedictine Blessed Cross 
and hold My crucifix in your hand.  Think of how I suffered on 
the cross and sacrificed My Body and Blood.  Now, pray to Me for 
a spiritual communion and I will come into your heart as if you 
just received Me in Holy Communion.  This is My preparation also 
for when you cannot have My tabernacle or receive Me in a Mass.  
The demons are attacking everything that is holy and you must be 



persistent in your faith and devotions to Me and My Blessed 
Mother.  See that in My instructions for your time I am helping 
you to endure even when it will be difficult to find Me in a 
Mass.  I want you to remain strong in your faith and never lose 
heart even in a Godless society.  I will always guard and 
protect My faithful remnant which the demons will never control 
or destroy.  That is why I am giving you hope and assurance that 
My remnant will survive until I return.”  
 
Sunday, October 12, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, these words today of the Gospel of 
the rich man who went away sad because of his possessions, 
should be a familiar theme to you.  In essence I call every soul 
to consecrate everything over to Me.  Everything that you have 
has been entrusted to you by My Father and you are only a 
steward of those things during life.  You are Mine and all that 
you have is Mine.  So do not think that possessions, talents or 
even family are yours because when you die, you will leave 
everything just as you entered this life.  Even your children 
will one day be taken back to Me, for all life is only gifted to 
you for a short time on earth.  This lesson of consecration must 
be sincere and not just words on your lips. When I call you to 
give everything  over to Me, I want you to be free of the 
restraints of the world.  This means that you must free yourself 
of all addictions to TV, possessions, money, drinking, 
computers, sports, smoking or anything else that controls you or 
that you have made idols before Me.  This is not an easy calling 
because the world has many desires and comforts to tempt you.  
The demons try to keep you attached to the distractions of the 
world, but you must be willing out of love for Me to detach 
yourself from all that is worldly and seek only heavenly things.  
I thank My faithful for giving up these things for My sake, and 
you must thank Me for your faith and all the gifts of life that 
I share with you.”  
Chapel: “Do not put anything before Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many abortions are chosen for 
worldly reasons of money, removing shame, hiding an 
indiscretion, or lack of desire to care for the baby.  Some 
women feel they have a choice to kill their babies, but they do 
not realize that they are taking a human life.  Chemicals are 
being used earlier to even prevent a fetus from implanting in 
the uterus. People outside of marriage are committing  more sins 
of fornication and a pregnancy is many times an unwanted result 
of their first sin.  Marriage is the loving environment for 
children, but families are being attacked by such acceptance by 
society of heterosexual and homosexual unions outside of 
marriage.  The one world people, that promote one world religion 



not of God, are in favor of abortion and the destruction of the 
family.  The media and many evil groups finance pro-abortion 
mentality so they can brainwash the people with the devil’s 
message of death.  That is why it is very difficult for faithful 
pro-life groups to have much success.  Pray continuously to stop 
abortions and your deviant life styles contrary to My 
Commandments.  As America sinks deeper into the abyss of sin, 
you will see more financial problems and natural disasters.  The 
more you mock My laws, the more you will taste of My wrath.”  
 
Monday, October 13, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you before that you 
will be seeing many divisions in My Church, as the evil ones are 
trying to undermine My authority.  In many ways your traditions 
of reverence for My Blessed Sacrament have been put down.  Gone 
are your Communion rails, statues, and crucifixes.  Many new 
churches do not have kneelers or have placed My tabernacle in a 
back room.  Receiving Holy Communion in the hand and standing 
instead of kneeling has become common.  Many of these things are 
planned in order to minimize the sacredness of My Real Presence 
in the sacred Host.  The crucifixes have been removed to  take 
away the sign of My sacrifice and suffering.  If you are to 
follow Me, you will have to take up your cross and be willing to 
suffer your trials for My Name’s sake.  Remember that I am still 
present Body and Blood in My sacred Host, no matter how much 
people will tell you it is only symbolic.  The difficulties come 
in what is your true obedience to My representatives on earth in 
the priests and bishops.  As long as they are not advocating 
anything against the faith, it is proper to be obedient to their 
directions.  Obedience to higher authorities is a sign of 
humility and a direction of following My Will than letting your 
own will dictate your actions.  Focus your attention on 
witnessing to My Word in evangelizing souls than concerning 
yourselves with theological debates.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, simple faith as modeled by Fr. 
Solanus Casey, St. Therese,  and My apostles is all that is 
necessary for a soul to come to heaven.  Some may think that you 
have to be very intellectual to be a saint, but it is true 
humility and faith as a little child that will prepare you for 
heaven.  Actually, riches and intelligence can lead you astray 
in pride and self-confidence.  Remember, that without My help, 
you can do nothing because you are totally dependent on Me.  So 
be thankful for all the gifts that I have given you and always 
remain humble in giving Me all of the glory for whatever you 
have accomplished.  When you brag or show off your talents or 
intelligence, you are giving all the glory to yourself.  So do 
not seek fame or riches for their own sake, for I must be first 



in your life.  The road to perfection and sainthood lies in 
humility, simple faith, and following My Will in your daily 
consecration.  Never lose your focus on Me in My Blessed 
Sacrament so you can follow and imitate My life of love and 
suffering.” 
 
Tuesday, October 14, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the northern areas of your country 
will be experiencing a long cold winter.  Your weather in its 
severity of extremes is becoming a reflection of the hot and 
cold hearts of mankind.  Your hearts are cool to My love, and 
the more you mingle with the desire of earthly things, the 
further you are drifting away from Me.  Other souls are becoming 
lukewarm or complacent in their faith and are forgetting Me when 
they already know the truth.  Those, who know the faith and have 
rejected Me, will be held more accountable because more was 
given to them.  My people, who have warm hearts and love Me 
dearly, are those who have the responsibility to warn the rest 
to return to their former love or they could lose heaven.  Do 
not give up if your efforts in prayer do not bear immediate 
fruit, but be persistent in your prayer because souls may need 
more prayer to atone for their sins.  Satan does not give up his 
conquests easily, so you will have to struggle with My help for 
every soul to be saved.”  
 
Wednesday, October 15, 2003: (St. Teresa of Avila) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these saints of Mine, who have gone 
before you, are the real heroes of heaven.  It is better to be 
famous in the eyes of heaven than those who are famous in the 
eyes of the world.  Many of My saints did not have much wealth 
when they died, but their treasure was in heaven.  Look how I 
lived in a humble house in Nazareth because this is a sign to 
you that you  only grow rich by your treasure in heaven.  It is 
by My suffering on the cross that you have been freed of your 
sins.  By coming to Me in Confession, I will forgive your sins 
and put you back on your path to heaven.  Imitate My saints in 
holiness, love of Me and love of your neighbor.  It is by your 
actions that you show your faith and love of Me.  You all need 
to be perfected in order to gain your crown of sainthood in 
heaven.  By following My Will in every action, you are directed 
toward heaven.  By walking at My side in carrying your daily 
cross, your sufferings will be turned into blessings.  Strive to 
improve your spiritual life by growing close to Me in imitation 
of My holy saints.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to My refuges, I have 
told you that I would provide water, My Manna from My angels and 



shelter.  Just as I multiplied the food for the five thousand 
and the four thousand, I will multiply any food that you bring.  
Meat will also be provided as I gave the quail to those in the 
Exodus.  You will all have to work and help each other, but the 
angels will protect you from harm.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that you would be 
tested more by power outages to show you how dependent you are 
on Me and how vulnerable you are.  You are seeing ice storms, 
hurricanes, power grid problems, and now your latest wind storms 
that have put your power out again.  I am teaching you in these 
trials to put your full trust in Me at all times and not just 
when these disasters strike.  When you are spiritually prepared 
for these events, your fears and anxieties will subside.  Help 
your neighbors in their needs.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you in America have nice 
comfortable homes and you do not know what it is like to be 
without a home.  Some may have lost their jobs or were 
struggling with high medical bills without insurance.  Instead 
of criticizing those without homes, it would be better to pray 
for them or even help them to find an acceptable apartment.  
Sheltering the homeless is one of My corporal works of mercy 
that could store much treasure in heaven for anyone.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you are sleeping in a nice 
warm comfortable bed, but at My refuges you may be fortunate to 
bed down on some hay.  You are comfortable with hot showers and 
washing up to look presentable.  At the refuge you may be 
fortunate to have food and water, let alone all of your beauty 
aids.  Your soul’s appearance is much more important to Me than 
your physical appearance which will be gone tomorrow.  You will 
be humbled by this simple living, but it will bring you closer 
to the perfection that you need to enter heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you have all sorts of seating 
comforts and beautiful homes, yet you still complain of your 
sicknesses and discomforts.  At the refuge you will not have 
such comforts, but there will be great healings  of all of your 
aches and pains.  You can look on the white luminous crosses for 
healing.  You can drink the healing waters of the refuge 
springs.  You can also be healed by faithful people with healing 
gifts.  Give praise to God that all of your complaints will be 
satisfied and a great peace will come over your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene at the detention centers 
will be for those who are caught by the evil ones.  Those, who 
do not leave quickly for My refuges, may be the ones taken off 
to these prison camps.  Pray for these poor souls who may be 
tortured and martyred that they do not despair or lose their 
faith in this trial.  Call on My Name and I will give you the 
strength to endure  all of these persecutions.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, this portrayal of Me on the stairs 
appearing to St. Teresa is an example of how intimately I share 
Myself with My saints.  When you contemplate on your Lord and 
listen for My Word, you will be able to discern how much I love 
you and how I want to lead you in your life through prayer and 
fasting.  You also, can come to know Me more intimately.  Have 
faith and trust in Me every day as you work closer to your 
perfection for heaven.”  
 
Thursday, October 16, 2003: (St. Margaret Mary-Sacred Heart) 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of My faithful are upset with 
the modern priests in their teachings and in their liturgies.  
You should remember that each priest is consecrated to Me and I 
act through them in distributing the graces of My sacraments.  
As long as they say the proper words of the Mass and carry out 
their function in presenting My sacraments, you still receive My 
Body and Blood in My Eucharist and absolution in Confession.  
The difficulty comes if a priest is teaching wrongly about 
dogmas of the faith in his homilies or in Confession.  Each 
priest will be held accountable at the judgment for any soul 
that was misled by his erroneous teachings.  It is even proper 
to approach such a priest to warn him of his errors privately.  
If he still persists, even such information should be given to 
the bishop.  If that bishop does not correct him in errors of 
the faith, then that bishop also will be held accountable for 
the errors of that priest.  My faithful need to be discerning in 
what they are taught at Mass in homilies in order to be aware of 
such errors by the grace of the Holy Spirit.  I have warned you 
many times that New Age errors will be creeping into My Church 
to undermine it.  You need to pray for all priests, but 
especially priests that are teaching errors in homilies or 
Confession.  Pray to bind the evil spirits to the cross that are 
influencing these priests and pray that My grace and mercy will 
change the minds and hearts of My priest sons who have lost  
their true faith.  It is prayer that will guard My priests, but 
when they forget their prayer connection, then the evil ones can 
attack them with all kinds of errors.  All of My priest sons 
must be faithful to their vows to save souls.” 
 
Thursday, October 16, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am present in My Real Presence 
every time you see Me exposed in My Blessed Sacrament or when 
you visit My tabernacle.  There are very few of My faithful who 
make extra time each day to come and visit Me in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  Those, who do come, are making up for all of those 
who cannot or refuse to make time for Me.  When you do come to 
visit Me, you should show Me reverence in kneeling, lying 



prostrate, and removing your shoes as Moses did.  I reach out 
with My abundant graces to those who come to receive this 
heavenly shower.  Love Me and hold Me close to you.”  
 
Friday, October 17, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the worldly think of a cave as a 
source of possible wealth as a gold mine, but My faithful think 
of a cave as a source of protection from persecution.  All of My 
gifts have been given to mankind for a good purpose, but you can 
use them for good or bad.  Resources in the ground as gold and 
oil can be used to fashion objects or to help in transportation.  
They can also be used as a possession or a vehicle to control 
people by charging a high price for something that belongs to 
everyone.  When you use My gifts of things, talents, or 
interfacing with those around you, look at how you are using 
them whether for good or bad.  Focus on using everything for a 
good purpose and you will be following My plan for their use.  
In today’s Gospel I have warned you to avoid the leaven or yeast 
of the Pharisees.  This is referring to those who teach My Word 
to the people.  Some try to make profits on My Word by heaping 
large burdens on people without lifting a finger to help them.  
Some are even teaching false doctrines which My faithful must 
discern.  As with the Pharisees, follow My laws, but do not 
imitate those abusing their priestly duties.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, the only people who fear death are 
those not walking in the Light of God.  If you trust in My mercy 
and forgiveness, and you can forgive yourself of your sins, then 
you will be at peace and ready to die.  My Warning experience is 
a blessing and a mercy to all souls to be able to face where 
they stand in their spiritual life.  Some may find themselves 
facing hell, others in the imperfection of purgatory and a few 
ready for heaven.  The miracle of grace will be when you can 
take what you learned back into the body so you can convert your 
life of sin.  Those in sins of lust, adultery, and fornication 
will be called to a virtue of purity in chaste lives.  Those in 
sins of foul language, anger, and gossip will be called to love 
of neighbor away from hate.  Those, who lie, will be called to 
honesty in speech, even in small matters.  Those, who steal, 
will be shown how they are hurting others and will be led to an 
honest living.  All of your imperfections require purification 
and a real effort to avoid your past sins and heal your bad 
habits by your own choosing.  Be grateful to Me that I will show 
many a supernatural intervention that will give everyone a 
chance to purify their souls before their very death.  Take 
advantage of every day to change your lives closer to Me so your 
perfection on earth can prepare you for heaven.” 
 



Saturday, October 18, 2003: (St. Luke) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this empty dish 
next to an abundance of food because many are hungry in parts of 
the world, while others have more than enough to eat.  Those, 
who are starving, are silently calling out for help, but their 
message is muted in your media.  The immensity of those starving 
and the means to distribute food are monumental problems, but 
the rest of the world does not view this need as their 
responsibility.  Those, who are rich and well fed, are really 
being selfish and not sharing their abundance.  Suffering was 
mentioned in the homily and this is a reality in everyone’s 
lives.  There is personal everyday suffering in your little 
inconveniences and there are those suffering from illness, 
hunger, homelessness, and natural disasters.  I suffered on the 
cross for all of you, but how much are you willing to suffer for 
Me in your neighbor or your frailties?  Do not complain of your 
pains and disappointments, but offer them up in silence to atone 
for your sins and the sins of others.  This redemptive suffering 
will gain you much treasure in heaven.  You can also suffer a 
little in sharing your time and money in helping and feeding the 
poor.  The poor you always have with you, but do not neglect 
them in your prayers and donations.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this whirlpool in a church is a 
sign that New Age influences will attract many away from God, 
but My grace will save My faithful from drowning into sin.  The 
forces of evil, I have told you, are undermining My Church by 
their false teachings and lies, but God is missing in all of 
their teachings and exercises.   Many will be drawn into the 
thoughts of improving their physical body.  Do not be deceived 
by fortune telling, ways to get rich, or false power to improve 
your fame and power among man.  All of the New Age and occult 
ways take you away from Me and allow you to drown in your sins.  
Look in your churches how these evil forces are infecting their 
lies among unsuspecting people.  If you are not strong in your 
faith by prayer, you could be caught up in this whirlpool of the 
evil one.  Once the evil ones control your churches, you will be 
forced back to your prayer groups in the homes.  This is why 
prayer groups and blessed homes will be needed in the time of 
tribulation.  When you are tempted and tested by evil, you are 
to hold on to your sacramentals and bind these evil thoughts and 
evil demons to the foot of My cross, so they cannot drag you 
down in causing sin in your soul.  You are in a heavy battle of 
good and evil each day and only those fighting upstream away 
from the whirlpool will be saved.  All the weak souls and the 
lukewarm will be sucked into the whirlpool of evil and will be 
lost.  Only the strong in faith will survive to enjoy their 
reward in heaven.”  



 
Sunday, October 19, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, do not despair or let your worldly 
problems trouble you, but bring them to Me in prayer and I will 
share My graces and My angels with you.  You are faced with your 
earthly struggles to survive every day, but you must accept your 
daily cross and consecrate everything to Me.  Everything belongs 
to Me and you are stewards but for a short time.  So do not 
store up riches to be hoarded because they do not belong to you. 
Everything, that I give you, must be shared with your neighbor, 
whether it be your time, your money, or even your faith in Me.  
Give thanks and praise to Me for all that you have and use your 
gifts to bring souls to Me because souls are My most prized 
treasure.  Ask your guardian angels to help you in battling the 
evil ones and do not let worldly things control you or make 
idols for you.  I alone should you worship because I am a 
jealous God and I do not want any other gods before Me.  Give Me 
your constant attention and keep your focus on Me without 
concern to desire worldly things.”  
 
Monday, October 20, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this vision of the 
saints and angels, as well as the evil spirits, because you are 
bombarded every day from inspirations from the good spirits and 
the evil spirits.  Every soul is precious and there is a 
spiritual battle going on for each soul.  That is why a good 
prayer life is needed because you constantly have to discern and 
act on every thought that comes into your mind.  The good 
thoughts lead you to holiness, but you must act on them in order 
to help your soul.  The evil thoughts enter also and you must 
see these temptations for what they are and not entertain them 
for bodily comforts that lead to sin.  You can see whether 
thoughts that you receive are either directed to heaven or 
worldly thoughts of sinful actions.  You will have to face these 
daily attacks until the day of your death.  So it is wise to be 
prepared to fend them off in order to keep your soul pure.  If 
you take life more slowly and think before you act, you can 
reflect on each thought that you receive.  Instead of acting 
hastily out of anger or pride, you can control your bad actions 
with thoughtful discernment.  The devil knows your weaknesses, 
so do not compromise yourself in occasions of sin by where you 
go and what you look at.  Follow your first inclinations for 
good and reject the evil one’s taunts for inaction or the sinful 
actions.  By being alert to everything going on in your life, 
you can come closer to Me in each daily battle.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing ribs being put in a 
hose to keep it from collapsing.  When a hose collapses, very 



little water can come through.  Also in your heart  vessels and 
arteries stents are put in to keep them open so blood can flow 
freely.  It is like this in your spiritual life where prayer, 
fasting, and My sacraments are like ribs or stents that keep My 
flow of graces coming to your heart and soul.  A soul, that 
loves Me, will seek to stay close to Me by doing everything to 
keep their soul pure.  My grace enhances your love and you 
develop a personal relationship with Me.  Without spiritual 
stamina the flow of My graces could also collapse as sin stops 
this flow of help to the soul.  By coming to Me in Confession to 
seek My forgiveness, your hearts can be healed so My flow of 
graces can once again renew the spiritual life of your soul.  So 
turn to My sacraments and prayers and you will be better able to 
withstand the evil enemy of the soul.  The stronger you make our 
relationship of love, the more spiritual endurance you will have 
to make it through the coming tribulation.  Love, grace, and 
mercy are My gifts to you in My sacraments.  Hold tight to your 
faith against worldly distractions and trust in Me to bring your 
soul to heaven.  By consecrating everything to Me, then you will 
be ready to live in My peace and love in preparation for 
heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, October 21, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading you are 
seeing My gift of salvation by My death on the cross that is 
given freely to everyone.  You have salvation through Me and not 
by any action of your own.  But in the Gospel reading you are 
seeing how I asked My disciples to be pure and dressed in the 
proper wedding garment of loving Me.  I give you all of My gifts 
of love and mercy in My sacraments, but you must deal with My 
justice as well.  For pure souls you need to confess your sins 
with contrite hearts in Confession.  To show your love for Me I 
need to  see it in your actions of prayer and corporal works of 
mercy to help your neighbor.  Even though you are saved by My 
death and Resurrection, you must witness your belief in Me by 
your actions.  Have your souls always ready as the watchman or 
you could lose your soul as the foolish virgins who were not 
prepared.  You do not know the day nor the hour that I will take 
you home, so be like My angels always praising and loving Me 
with pure hearts from frequent Confession.  Then when I come for 
you at the judgment, you will be like the wise virgins who 
entered with Me into the kingdom of heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this car that was stuck in the mud 
and water represents souls that are stuck in their sinful 
habits.  I have given you My sacrament of Penance or 
Reconciliation so you can come to Me in Confession for the 
forgiveness of your sins.  Do not let the devil get you too lazy 



in not coming to Confession and do not despair or get frustrated 
when you keep committing the same sins.  You cannot always break 
sinful habits on your own, but call on My help and your guardian 
angel to pull you out of your sin.  I am your tow truck to 
deliver you from the grasp of the devil.  In order to improve 
your spiritual life, develop a base line of measurement to see 
if you are getting better or worse.  You have a strong will to 
get on diets to lose weight.  I am asking you to get on a diet 
to lose sin.  If you are attentive to the causes of your sin, 
work to avoid those occasions of sin.  Analyze your daily 
activities and work to learn from your mistakes  by doing better 
the next day.  When you make an honest effort with My help, you 
will be surprised at the spiritual progress you could make.  
Keep striving to improve toward your perfection of one day being 
a saint.  Be persistent in prayer and never give up fighting the 
devil’s temptations.” 
 
Wednesday, October 22, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel speaks of a coming day 
when you least suspect that I will return in glory.  Even though 
the end days are upon you, it is not something to be feared 
unless your soul is unprepared in sin.  It is important to 
always have your soul pure and ready for death because you could 
die in many ways before I return.  Those, who have been 
entrusted with more gifts and graces, will have a heavier 
responsibility to be ready and helping their neighbors to be 
ready as well.  I have told you that many are called, but few 
are chosen because the majority do not want suffering.  Many are 
refusing to love Me and follow My Will because they love 
themselves and the world more.  Your Creator is the only One 
worthy of your worship and your soul seeks to be with Me as the 
only source of true peace.  People are so taken up with the 
distractions and concerns of daily living that they forget where 
they are going after their death.  That is why it takes 
funerals, diseases and accidents to wake up to the fact of the 
body’s vulnerable mortality.  Faith is a gift and seeking Me 
comes only with a desire to seek heavenly and lasting things 
over earthly things that are gone tomorrow.  Think of your 
eternal destination because there are only two choices-heaven or 
hell.  To gain heaven you must follow the narrow road of 
carrying your cross of suffering and following My Will for My 
plan for your life.  Trust and hope in My saving your soul and 
show Me your love in your actions.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have prayed and fought many 
years to turn back your horrid Supreme Court decision that 
allowed abortion.  Now, your Congress and soon your President 
will be banning partial birth abortions.  All abortions are 



killing babies, but this procedure is so grotesque that all 
heaven is disgusted with man’s irreverence for life.  This 
little budding rose is a sign of rebirth in your country for 
feeling about life in the womb.  But just as you are about to 
rejoice over this decision by the people, the pro-death people, 
favoring abortion, are trying to stop this bill in the Supreme 
Court.  When this culture of death lot fails to win the majority 
of the people in allowing partial birth abortion, they try to 
use the court system as a back handed way of winning their cause 
just as in Roe vs. Wade.  Your courts have fewer people to 
control and the decisions from your courts have been anti-life, 
pro-homosexual, and anti-God recently.  Your courts have usurped 
your lawmaking bodies in declaring things unconstitutional when 
there was never anything said about favoring a death culture in 
the words of your Founding Fathers.  So pray and urge your 
courts to follow My laws and not man’s laws of comfort and 
convenience.  If you fail again to stop these abortions, then My 
wrath will fall heavily on your country.”  
 
Thursday, October 23, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people,  many have difficulty when I talked 
of division in bringing My Gospel of love to the people.  It is 
a reality that some will believe in Me and some will refuse to 
believe.  But this is your life long decision in everything you 
do because each action will be a choice for a heavenly reason or 
an earthly purpose.  In Scripture you see how many are called to 
hear the Gospel, but few are chosen. (Matt.20:16,22:14) Again 
few it is that find the narrow road to heaven and many who 
choose the broad road to hell. (Matt. 7:13-14) Do not be 
saddened by how many reject My Gospel of love and suffering.  It 
is difficult to be saved because people will have to  change 
their lives and turn away from their earthly distractions to 
serve Me and renounce their possessions.  You do not come into 
this world with possessions and you will not leave this world 
with possessions either.  Follow the imitation of My saints who 
rejected worldly wealth for love of Me.  It is only when you 
love Me and your neighbor in prayer and action that you will 
find your peace.  The difficult call is to give your will over 
to My Divine Will in your daily consecration.  Some people have 
a little love for Me, some a mediocre love and others have a 
strong love for Me.  Unless you have a strong love of Me, you 
could be swept away by the evil one.  Look at the small light 
that shines through even the darkest of clouds because My love 
and mercy is available to each soul even to their dying breath.  
But do not be satisfied with just making it into the last place 
in purgatory.  You must strive for the highest part of heaven 
every day of your life.  So do not put off your conversion to 



the last moment because you may die before you can remember to 
repent.  Repent of your sins today and be assured of a place in 
heaven.  You have only two choices in eternity-a loving life in 
the glory of heaven, or a cursed suffering forever in the flames 
of hell.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has removed Saddam from 
power in Iraq in the name of terrorism, but the real concern is 
for protecting oil interests in the Middle East.  Now, America 
is embroiled in daily losses of its troops and mounting billions 
of dollars needed to maintain the troops and rebuild Iraq.  I 
have warned you against starting a war in Iraq.  Now, you are 
paying the price for your own pride in interfering with this 
nation.  Pray for a peaceful resolution of the fighting going on 
in this area.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are starting to see more 
churches closed for lack of priests, low attendance at Mass, and 
a lack of funds to maintain them.  Attendance at Mass is 
decreasing because the faith of the  people is growing weak and 
they do not see the need to maintain the churches in operation.  
Every church that closes is one less source of grace for My 
people.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen snow flakes and 
crystals in various northern states as winter is not far off and 
your temperatures are falling.  The pipes that deliver natural 
gas and heating oil become very precious in keeping you warm in 
the winter.  Various power outages have shown how vulnerable you 
are especially in the cold of winter.  I continue to warn you to 
store some alternate fuels because this is how the evil ones 
could control you by stopping your electricity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, harvesting your crops has become 
more and more of a problem because of the cost of machinery and 
the lack of farmers to do it.  Farmers are leaving their farms 
because they are not profitable at the cheap price of their 
crops.  Providing enough food for the world is becoming more of 
a problem because of decreasing farmland, fewer farmers, and 
more people to feed.  See the increase in those not getting 
enough to eat and you will see a large amount of famine being 
caused by selfish disposition of the available food.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing an increase in the 
number of casinos in various states, cruise ships and on the 
internet.  These new sources are trying to exploit the gullible 
people who think that they can win big money with just a few 
tries.  Gambling habits are stealing needed money from families 
that cannot afford to be exploited.  In the spiritual life you 
cannot afford to gamble with your souls either because you could 
be lost in hell if you endanger your soul in sin.  Keep close to 



Me and do not gamble with your life or your soul.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you go closer to Halloween, more 
and more people are making displays and costumes for the 
children.  I have warned you in the past to not accentuate the 
evil aspects of demon and monster disguises because this is more 
of a feast day of evil and not just treats for the children.  
Avoid these evil representations and do not let Satan be praised 
on his feast day.  Call on My angels and My grace to protect you 
from any evil influences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are obsessed with being 
entertained in your free time.  Look at the horror and 
promiscuous movies that people are constantly watching.  Large 
amounts of money are made on movies and videos, but they are  
creating a spread of terror and occasions of sin for many.  You 
see crimes and riots when many minds are being filled with such 
filth  in your movies and TV programming.  To avoid sin and 
being contaminated with such worldly desires, it would be better 
for your soul to avoid the current movies and bad television 
programming.  Do not contaminate your children with this filth 
either.  Pray more and do more good deeds than wasting your time 
on such bad entertainment.”  
 
Friday, October 24, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, when I spoke of paying to the last 
penny in a prison, this is a representation of purgatory for the 
reparation for sin.  People only know persons, places and 
things, but spirits of your souls only know states of being.  
After death all of those in purgatory know they are saved and 
will see Me one day.  My Divine justice demands that every soul 
that enters heaven must be purified from all attachments to the 
world.  All of your sins need to have reparation made in 
suffering either on earth or in purgatory.  You will have to be 
purified of all those sins that I forgave, but you may not have 
forgiven yourself.  It is unlikely that most souls have reached 
perfection in life on earth, so purgatory is required of most 
saved souls to prepare them for having the white garments needed 
for heaven.  I continue to ask you to pray for the poor souls in 
purgatory who need your prayers to be purified for heaven.  They 
cannot pray for themselves, but they can pray for your help on 
earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, look how many people come to sports 
events and watch them on TV, but how many of them will take out 
one hour to come to church on Sunday morning.  Each person sets 
up their own priorities as to what is most important.  Many are 
taken up more with how to be entertained than how to save their 
soul.  The world has many distractions with sports, movies, and 
many other hobbies.  Through all of life I want everyone to have 



one focus on following My Will instead of your own will.  You 
need a priority for your prayer time, fasting, and showing your 
love for Me and caring for your neighbor.  When you let the 
devil distract you with so many cares and curiosities of the 
world, you are letting your will choose what you like instead of 
what is best for your soul.  I continue to give you My advice 
that the worldly things will soon disappear, but your prayers 
and good deeds will live on as a heavenly treasure.  When you 
let things and the world control you, then you are taking your 
focus off of your spiritual life.  Do things to feed and protect 
the soul and you will be preparing yourself for the next life 
when your body and worldly things will be separated, leaving 
only the bare soul and your sins.  Go to frequent Confession, 
pray daily and follow Me in your cross and consecration, and 
your priorities will be vindicated at your judgment.” 
 
Saturday, October 25, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, your country has been spoiled with 
many new electrical devices that entertain you and save you 
work, as your appliances.  When these devices fail to work or 
when you lose your electricity, you are thrown into turmoil.  
This is how vulnerable and dependent you are on electricity for 
much of your lifestyle.  Instead of being grateful for this 
benefit, you are busy at making more sophisticated devices that 
demand even more electricity.  What is not being considered is 
how much energy in fuels that you consume to have your high 
standard of living.  Instead of accepting a simple lifestyle, 
your people have demanded even more labor saving devices and 
better entertainment devices.  These distractions in your life 
are on the one hand saving you time, but the extra time is being 
consumed by too many entertainments and not enough time for 
prayer and Me in your life.  You get so taken up with your 
distractions that you fail to spend enough time helping others 
in need of basic necessities.  Now is the time to evaluate how 
you spend too much time on selfish things instead of focusing on 
loving Me and your neighbor that would help your spiritual life.  
Everything in this world will fade away, so you should seek 
spiritual treasures that are everlasting.  Do not let the 
worldly things so control you that you forget about your 
spiritual life which concerns your eternal destination in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you a very different 
look at the moon as it goes through its various phases from the 
light of the sun.  This up close vision of the moon changing 
represents how each person will have their Warning experience 
away from earthly surroundings and distractions because this 
will all occur in the spirit world without time.  Everyone will 



see Me in a Divine intervention and there will be no doubt that 
you can only come to heaven through My suffering on the cross.  
All of your earthly gods and goddesses will be exposed as false 
idols, but each person will still have to choose to serve Me or 
not.  You will always have your free will, but all of your sins 
will be seen how you offended Me and how you need to change your 
life if you wish to enter heaven.  My Church has the most 
perfect knowledge of Me and My graces available in My 
sacraments.  My mercy flows out to each soul in giving them an 
opportunity to be saved.  Many will be seeking Confession to 
remove the guilt of their sin.  It will be My faithful’s job to 
convert as many souls as possible because this may be the last 
opportunity for those souls that were headed to hell.  The signs 
of the coming tribulation are all about you, so prepare your 
souls for one massive testing of evil with My help and that of 
My angels.” 
 
Sunday, October 26, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, suffering is a part of everyone’s 
life and I have given you an example by My ultimate suffering on 
the cross.  Most people shun pain and do not want to deal with 
it or even be around people that are suffering.  This vision of 
the soldier pounding the nails into My hands is an example of 
how I suffered for all the sins of mankind.  Pain and suffering 
can be a blessing or a curse.  Suffering can be offered up for 
yourself or others as redemptive suffering for sin.  Sometimes 
accidents or disease can quiet your pride and bring lost sinners 
to Me and a new found faith.  At other times people can be angry 
at Me for having tested them with disease or broken bones.  This 
is wasted pain that could have been used for good.  In today’s 
Gospel (Mark 10:46-52) I called Bartimeus to answer his request 
for his sight because he had faith in Me that I could heal him.  
I call all sinners to come to Me every day so I can release you 
from your spiritual blindness by My Light that you can receive 
in the grace of Confession.  You can answer My call by seeking 
My forgiveness with a contrite heart.  You also can be healed of 
your sins and guilt by having faith that I can heal you and 
purify your soul.  Give praise and thanks to your Lord that I 
lavish My healing graces on all repentant sinners.  When your 
spiritual eyes are opened, you will see the true way to holiness 
and My path to heaven.  Do not remain blind in your sins, but 
call out to Me like Bartimeus in full hope of being forgiven and 
restored to My Light of grace.”  
 
Monday, October 27, 2003:
 Jesus said:  “My people, there are so many of your people 
that are so wrapped up in their pride and greed that they do not 



leave Me any room in their lives.  When pride controls you, you 
think that you are independent ad can do everything for 
yourself.  Pride is such an opposite to humility that you have 
little love and you are selfish with your time and money. Greed 
for more money and every possession  that you want focuses on 
getting ahead in your job by any means.  Cheating on taxes and 
defrauding people for extra money in the stock market has become 
rampant to feed people’s desire for money, trips, and 
possessions.  When making money, or hoarding it, is your life’s 
ambition, then you are blinded by Satan from the spiritual 
world.  My life on earth was an example of humility and a simple 
life.  You do not need more than is necessary to survive.  
Instead of seeking more than you need, you should be focused on 
love of Me and love of your neighbor.  When you take your eyes 
off of your little life and look to help others, it will open a 
whole different outlook on your life.  You are here to serve Me 
and you are dependent on My graces for everything.  Give thanks 
and praise to Me for what you have, and share your faith, time, 
and money with others.  Calm down and seek heavenly things and 
you will be more peaceful.  Do not let greed and pride control 
you, but let Me run your life in total consecration to carrying 
your cross.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of darkness at a UN 
meeting is a sign of evil working through the one world people 
who are seeking global control.  Little by little America will 
be losing its power and the European Union will gain in 
prominence.  Microchips will begin controlling your buying and 
selling through smart cards and chips in the body.  Armies and 
nations will come under more control by the UN.  The signs of 
the coming tribulation are around you in terrorism, natural 
disasters, and controlled food production.  The evil ones  will 
be allowed their hour of power just as I allowed them to crucify 
Me on the cross.  This test of evil will require My help and 
that of your angels to bring you through it.  By trust and hope 
in My protection at the refuges, many will be saved from death 
by persecution.  Christians are being taunted and even killed in 
many parts of the world.  This pattern will intensify so that My 
refuges will be your only safe haven.  This life is passing away 
and My Era of Peace will come after evil reaches its peak of 
power.  I will rain down fire on the world to purify it once 
again as I did with the flood in Noah’s time.  Rejoice, My 
faithful, that you will see My promised victory over Satan and 
the Antichrist.  Then My New Jerusalem will be brought down upon 
the earth as it will be renewed according to My plan.” 
 
Tuesday, October 28, 2003: (St. Simon & St. Jude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when My faithful 



will have to flee their homes because of your persecution for 
believing in Me.  Soon anyone, who talks about Me publicly, will 
be persecuted and jailed for violating other’s beliefs.  Every 
religion is being protected, but those who are Christian.  As 
New Age one world religion takes over, you will be assumed to be 
in violation of the new world order.  When you do not worship 
the gods of the world, you will be teaching heresy to these evil 
worshipers.  The evil ones will be searching every house to root 
out the Christians.  This will be the time for My faithful to 
seek My refuges of protection by My angels.  This battle of good 
and evil  will require you to call on My help to endure your 
trial.  Be patient, steadfast, and trust in Me and your soul 
will be saved.  You are being warned to prepare your souls 
spiritually and carry your sacramentals of protection in 
rosaries, holy water, Benedictine blessed crosses, scapulars and 
your Bibles.  When you are armed with My grace and protection, 
you will have nothing to fear.  Rejoice when you see this 
peaking of evil because you know  My victory is near.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being fed good teaching in 
praying the prayers of the virtues of faith, hope, and charity 
or love.  Faith is a gift of the Holy Spirit which gives you the 
eyes to see and believe in My death and Resurrection for 
everyone’s salvation.  It is your giving of your will to serve 
Me that will set you on the road to heaven.  The virtue of hope 
gives you that assurance, that no matter what difficulties you 
will face, I will give you the grace and opportunity to endure 
them.  Have trust and hope in My help whenever you are tested by 
the evil one.  It is this testing that will purify you and bring 
you to the perfection necessary to gain heaven.  In everything 
you cannot forget to love Me and your neighbors as yourselves.  
By daily prayer, fasting, frequent Confession, and Holy 
Communion, you can have the means to follow My Divine Will.  
Visit your Lord frequently at Adoration or at My tabernacle of 
My Blessed Sacrament as you will have every grace to struggle 
through your cross on earth.  With constant endurance in 
following Me, you will gain eternal life in heaven with Me.  I 
am the only way that you will come through the gates of heaven.  
I ransomed everyone from their sins and you must accept Me as 
your Savior and ask for My forgiveness of your sins.”  
 
Wednesday, October 29, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the heart initiates all of the 
intentions of your actions.  Many times I have told you that I 
look into the heart’s intentions to know what you are really 
doing in your actions.  You are influenced by things of the 
world and even the spirit world by good and bad, but the final 
decision is made in the heart by your own free will.  You cannot 



blame anyone or even the devil for your actions because your 
free will gives approval or rejection to everything.  So 
judgment of your actions by Me is based on the intentions of 
your heart.  You must guard your conscience and your heart 
therefore to have only good intentions in your heart.  Then your 
actions will have good motives in all you do.  Focus on Me and 
your neighbor more than yourselves, and selfish bodily cravings 
will be dissipated.”  
 Barb Smith said: “All of the beautiful scenes of nature 
show the order of God and everything living according to His 
plan.  This was my life to follow God’s Will and through my work 
to lead other souls to follow the Lord’s plan for their lives.  
Now as the leaves fall, it is my turn to leave my mission 
according to His plan, but what I was inspired to start, I want 
all of my family and supporters to carry out.  I have a strong 
spirit, as you know, to continue my efforts in helping this 
mission continue even from this next life that I am in.  Keep 
struggling in faith even when the evil ones in the Church are 
against you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of the killing of babies 
in abortion, as you are seeing in the vision, is the reality of 
murder that those who are in favor of abortion are unwilling to 
face.  These pro-death people want to erase from public view any 
pictures of aborted babies because they do not want the public 
to see the truth of what they are doing.  Even My crucifix with 
Me suffering on the cross is abhorrent to some who do not want 
to face how I was brutally crucified.  Yet it is better to see 
My crucifix and remember how much I love you, that I died for 
each of you.  At the judgment everyone will be asked: What did 
you do to stop abortions?  Some have picketed abortion clinics.  
Some have worked positively as this Problem Pregnancy Help 
Center to help mothers have their babies.  Others have prayed or 
donated money.  Legislation to stop partial birth abortions is 
some progress by those in office.  This scar of so many millions 
killed by abortion is pulling America down by the weight of its 
own sins.  Your nation will continue to suffer chastisements for 
the blood of these babies on your hands.  Continue to struggle 
in your efforts through prayer and action to remove these 
distorted laws from your books.” 
 
Thursday, October 30, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, throughout history and the Bible, 
fire is talked about as cleansing or purification.  Metal ores 
are purified by fire.  The fires of hell and purgatory are other 
examples.  The solar flares of the sun are natural, but also 
symbolic in how the earth is being attacked by increasing solar 
wind.  In California these fires in some instances have been 



caused by sins of arson and  it is in an area where sinful 
movies and pornography are made.  Where sin abounds, there also 
are natural disasters.  These fires are jilting people out of 
their complacency and rich living to the reality that their 
houses are in a dangerous area.  Many homes have been destroyed 
as I have warned you previously that fires will be coming closer 
to more homes.  When fires destroy just forests, there is a mild 
concern.  But when fires kill people and destroy many homes, it 
becomes big news.  This is a wake-up call to the people of 
California and these fires are becoming purifying chastisements 
for the sins of this area.  This is another example of how man’s 
abuse of nature and sin can come back on him from natural 
disasters.” 
 
Thursday, November 30, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have warned you that natural 
disasters would occur and be raised to the next level as the 
fires in California.  The solar flares are causing a great sign 
in your skies as you are seeing strong Northern Lights as a 
result.  I have mentioned many times to look to the skies for 
signs or omens of things to come.  This indeed is a sign that 
great events are to occur on the earth that will lead closer to 
the coming to power of the Antichrist.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your modern world has 
commercialized Christian Holy Days of Christmas and Easter.  
Now, these same shop keepers are even celebrating the devil’s 
feast in order to make money.  Do not celebrate this day to give 
glory to the evil ones.  Instead consider it as a preparation 
for All Saints’ Day.  You are in a spiritual battle with the 
evil ones, so do not give them any occasion to have them 
influence you.  Give praise and glory only to Me and remember 
Satan refuses to serve Me.  Follow Me, My little ones, and I 
will protect your souls from all evil.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you noticed in your news how some 
children have been experiencing head aches from reading the 
latest issue of this series.  Each book appears to be leading 
innocent souls into a deeper connection with the occult and it 
is not just extended reading that is causing these head aches.  
Avoid these books because they do lead you into spells, charms, 
and occult sources that will be occasions for evil to even 
control souls.  Rid these books and movies from your homes so 
they do not influence your children to the occult.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of the violent cartoons could 
be a bad influence on young minds, when they act out what they 
see in imitation of their cartoon heroes.   You parents should 
not let your children watch so much TV, especially these violent 



cartoons.  There is enough violence in the world now without 
ingraining your little ones with such filth.  Again, look to the 
fires around Hollywood where many of these cartoons are made.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are about to  celebrate All 
Saints’ Day as you give those souls who made it to heaven an 
honor for My grace in their lives.  All of you are called to be 
as these saints, as that is the only way to enter heaven.  To be 
a saint, you must be perfected in your spiritual life in loving 
Me and you must be purified of all your desires for earthly 
things. Your consecration to Me means that you are willing to 
give up every earthly possession so you can serve Me totally 
without any reservation.  The following day you celebrate All 
Souls’ Day and this is a yearly reminder to pray for the poor 
souls in purgatory.  Pray especially for your deceased relatives 
by name and for those souls whom no one is praying for.  These 
souls will pray for you in return for your remembering them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have  warned you in several 
messages to avoid the occult and New Age ideas that are seeping 
into your everyday life.  As some are trying to remove God from 
every document, money and building, you are seeing the battle 
for souls every day.  Do not be drawn to Eastern meditation 
exercises or transcendental meditation that focuses on man and 
not God.  Reiki, yoga, astrology, seances, fortune telling of 
the future and all occult books are to be avoided so the evil 
ones cannot influence your mind and soul.  Pray your rosaries, 
and  keep crucifixes and holy water in your homes to protect 
yourself from the evil ones.  During temptations call on My Name 
to bind the evil ones to the foot of My cross.  My power is 
greater than the devil’s power, so do not have fear when I am on 
your side.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some high magnitude 
earthquakes in Japan and elsewhere recently.  This activity is 
another sign to you of the prophecies about the end days.  As 
you read of these signs of the time in your daily news, it is 
not a time to fear, but a time to prepare spiritually all the 
more.  Events are leading up to the time of great evil that you 
have yet to witness in the Antichrist, but I will be there for 
you to call on to endure this tribulation.  Have hope and trust 
in Me because as evil becomes greater, My coming is closer when 
My Great Chastisement will bring My victory over all evil on the 
earth.  Be patient for My Era of Peace will be your reward for 
your faithfulness to My Name.  Then you will be perfected to 
enter heaven.” 
 
Friday, October 31, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are becoming 
bolder in showing their Satanic roots by using occult and New 



Age symbols on the products that their companies manufacture.  
This will make it increasingly more difficult for Christians to 
get jobs and get advancements.  As chips in the body and smart 
cards become more required in the work place, it will be 
difficult to find a job that does not require a chip in the 
body.  As the agents of the Antichrist begin to control most 
jobs, finding jobs will be almost impossible without denying 
your faith.  This is why I am asking people who question such 
chips: ‘How long is it before you are going to stop working for 
the Antichrist because eventually he will control all the jobs?’  
Once, the evil ones control your every day economy, they will 
demand your worship and allegiance or you will lose your job.  
It is better to quit and die of starvation than work for the 
evil ones.  But do not fear because My refuges will provide for 
your necessities.  There will be those that are martyred for My 
Name’s sake, but these souls will be saints ready for eternal 
life with Me in heaven.  Watch for these signs in the workplace 
and you will see the persecution drive you to My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this untrimmed hedge has a natural 
beauty of its own, as well as the grass.  Many have a vision of 
a hedge as being neatly trimmed and anything less strikes you as 
unkept.  Man likes to be in control so he can fit natural things 
to his liking, but this is true of many worldly things.  If you 
really desire to improve in your perfection, it will mean 
letting go of your personal control and place it in My hands.  
When you let Me run your life, it will be in total conformance 
with nature as I created it, and not what man thinks that it 
ought to be.  When you change the DNA of plants and animals, you 
are upsetting the balance of nature and you are saying that your 
ideas are better than Mine.  Be willing to let Me lead you in 
following My plan for your life because I know what is best for 
your soul.  You need to follow Me more in blind trust than be 
dependent on your own means for survival.  You are always 
dependent on Me for all that you have and all the graces that 
you receive from Me.  Look to a simple life in total 
consecration as you will have My peace which you cannot find 
anywhere else.” 
 


